# REVIEW

# THE NEUROBIOLOGY OF SELF-GENERATED THOUGHT FROM CELLS TO SYSTEMS: INTEGRATING EVIDENCE FROM LESION STUDIES, HUMAN INTRACRANIAL ELECTROPHYSIOLOGY, NEUROCHEMISTRY, AND NEUROENDOCRINOLOGY

#### KIERAN C. R. FOX, <sup>a</sup>\* JESSICA R. ANDREWS-HANNA<sup>b</sup> AND KALINA CHRISTOFF<sup>a,c</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Psychology, University of British Columbia, 2136 West Mall, Vancouver, B.C. V6T 1Z4, Canada

<sup>b</sup> Institute of Cognitive Science, University of Colorado Boulder, UCB 594, Boulder, CO 80309-0594, USA

<sup>c</sup> Centre for Brain Health. University of British Columbia.

2215 Wesbrook Mall, Vancouver, B.C. V6T 2B5, Canada

Abstract—Investigation of the neural basis of self-generated thought is moving beyond a simple identification with default network activation toward a more comprehensive view recognizing the role of the frontoparietal control network and other areas. A major task ahead is to unravel the functional roles and temporal dynamics of the widely distributed brain regions recruited during self-generated thought. We argue that various other neuroscientific methods - including lesion studies, human intracranial electrophysiology, and manipulation of neurochemistry - have much to contribute to this project. These diverse data have yet to be synthesized with the growing understanding of self-generated thought gained from neuroimaging, however. Here, we highlight several areas of ongoing inquiry and illustrate how evidence from other methodologies corroborates, complements, and clarifies findings from functional neuroimaging. Each methodology has particular strengths: functional neuroimaging reveals much about the variety of brain areas and networks reliably recruited. Lesion studies point to regions critical to generating and consciously experiencing self-generated thought. Human intracranial electrophysiology illuminates how and where in the brain thought is generated and where this activity subsequently spreads. Finally, measurement and manipulation of neurotransmitter and hormone levels can clarify what kind of neurochemical milieu drives or facilitates self-generated cognition. Integrating evidence from multiple complementary modalities will be a critical step on the way to improving our understanding of the neurobiology of functional and dysfunctional forms of

\*Corresponding author.

E-mail address: kfox@psych.ubc.ca (K. C. R. Fox).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.08.020

0306-4522/© 2016 IBRO. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

self-generated thought.  ${\odot}$  2016 IBRO. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Key words: self-generated thought, spontaneous thought, mind-wandering, task-unrelated thought, brain lesions, human single-neuron recording.

#### Contents

Contents	
Introduction: Investigating the wandering brain	134
How is self-generated thought measured?	136
Identifying the necessary and sufficient neural basis of	
self-generated thought: the value of	
neuropsychological lesion studies	137
Dynamics of self-generated thought: neural origins	
and ontogeny as revealed by human intracranial	
electrophysiology	139
Neural origins of self-generated thought	140
The subsequent ontogeny of self-generated thought	142
Limitations of intracranial EEG investigations in humans	143
The modulation of self-generated thought: Indications	
from the neurochemistry of REM sleep and creative	
thinking	144
Systems biology of self-generated thought: relationship to	
neuroendocrinology and other biomolecules throughout	
the body	145
Neuroendocrinology of self-generated thought	145
Other biomolecules and self-generated thought	145
Conclusion	146
Conflicts of interest	146
Acknowledgments	146
References	146

# INTRODUCTION: INVESTIGATING THE WANDERING BRAIN

One of the most intriguing yet least understood aspects of the human mind is its tendency toward ceaseless activity – a quality famously described by William James as the 'stream of consciousness' (James, 1892). This tendency of the mind to drift from one thought to another has recently sparked interest among cognitive neuroscientists and led to a growing body of neuroscientific investigations of mind-wandering, stimulus-independent thought,

Abbreviations: DMN, default mode network; ECoG, electrocorticography; fMRI, functional magnetic resonance imaging; iEEG, intracranial electroencephalography; TMS, transcranial magnetic stimulation.

daydreaming, and task-unrelated thought (Mason et al., 2007; Christoff et al., 2009; Andrews-Hanna et al., 2010; Christoff, 2012; Axelrod et al., 2015). This interest is well warranted, given that these kinds of thought appear to account for as much as 30-50% of our waking thinking (Kane et al., 2007; Killingsworth and Gilbert, 2010). These various forms of undirected cognition represent a subset of a broader collection of processes referred to as "selfgenerated thought," defined as "mental contents that are not derived directly from immediate perceptual input" (Smallwood and Schooler, 2015; Smallwood, 2013). Self-generated thoughts can arise spontaneously or deliberately, and their contents can be task-related or task-unrelated, as long as they arise relatively independently of immediate perceptual inputs. In this respect, emotions, mental imagery, and arguably even interoceptive signals from within the body (e.g., sensations from the stomach) can also be considered self-generated.

From the first-person perspective, self-generated thought involves а staggering variety of phenomenological content, including memory recall, future planning, mentalizing, simulation of hypothetical scenarios, and a wide variety of emotions and imagery from various sensory modalities (reviewed in Andrews-Hanna, 2012; Fox et al., 2013, 2014; Klinger, 2008; Smallwood and Schooler, 2015). Self-generated thought extends well beyond mind-wandering and daydreaming, however: self-generated mental activity is intimately involved in artistic (Ellamil et al., 2012) and scientific creativity (Maguet and Ruby, 2004), insight problem-solving (Kounios and Beeman, 2014), and dreaming (Fox et al., 2013; Domhoff and Fox, 2015). Self-generated thought is also relevant to numerous clinical, neurological, and psychiatric conditions in which typical patterns of thought are altered or exaggerated (Andrews-Hanna et al., 2014), such as depressive rumination (DuPre and Spreng, in press), Alzheimer's disease and dementia (Irish et al., 2012), post-traumatic stress disorder (Ehlers et al., 2004), and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (Shaw and Giambra, 1993).

Developing a comprehensive understanding of the neurobiology of self-generated thought is therefore of relevance to many fields of inquiry, from psychology to psychiatry.

Early cognitive neuroscience research recognized and emphasized the importance of the default mode network (DMN) to self-generated thought (Gusnard et al., 2001; Raichle et al., 2001), but this earlier viewpoint is now giving way to a broader but also more nuanced understanding. Our recent quantitative meta-analytic treatment of the neural basis of self-generated thought, for instance, revealed no fewer than a dozen regions that appear to be consistently involved, both within and beyond the DMN (Fox et al., 2015). The most salient activations were found in the default network (including medial and rostromedial prefrontal cortex, posterior cingulate cortex, left ventrolateral prefrontal cortex, and inferior parietal lobule; Fig. 1), which has long been hypothesized to be critical to self-generated cognition in resting states (Gusnard et al., 2001; Raichle et al., 2001). Consistent recruitment was also observed, however, in frontoparietal control network



**Fig. 1.** The breadth of self-generated thought recruitment (green clusters) juxtaposed with the default mode network (blue borders) and frontoparietal control network (red borders).Cortical mapping of significant meta-analytic clusters associated with mind-wandering and related self-generated thought processes (green clusters) juxtaposed with outlines of the default mode network (blue) and the frontoparietal control network (red). Note that self-generated thought activations overlap considerably with both networks, but also include regions beyond both networks (highlighted in Fig. 1). Default mode network and frontoparietal control network masks based on Yeo et al. (2011). Reproduced with permission from Fox et al. (2015). (For interpretation of the references to color in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

regions (including dorsal anterior cingulate cortex, right anterior inferior parietal lobule, and a cluster bordering right rostrolateral and ventrolateral prefrontal cortices; Fig. 1). There were further activations that fell beyond either network, including in secondary somatosensory cortices, the left insula, medial occipital cortex (lingual gyrus), temporopolar cortex, and medial temporal lobe (Fig. 1). The inherently correlational nature of functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) data, however, as well as its relatively poor temporal resolution, make it difficult to answer deeper questions about which of these brain regions is causally involved in generating thought, or how the origin and subsequent spread of selfgenerated thought appear at fine timescales on the order of milliseconds (Fox et al., 2015).

In this review we aim to synthesize a diverse body of evidence that can help begin to make sense of the role(s) played by the widely distributed regions identified by functional neuroimaging as important for self-generated thought. A key theme is that different neuroscientific modalities and methods can contribute to this project in unique but complementary ways (Table 1). Investigation of any higher cognitive process necessarily entails certain challenges, but the subjectivity and unpredictability of self-generated thought exacerbate the difficulties of conducting rigorous, well-controlled research, and underscore the importance of using multiple methodologies that can compensate for each other's limitations. Functional neuroimaging has provided an invaluable inroad into the field of selfgenerated cognition, but understanding the interrelationships and varied roles of the many brain areas implicated in self-generated thought requires a synthesis of evidence from many methodologies. Here,

Aspect of self- generated thought	Central questions	Principal modality of investigation
Breadth and diversity	What brain regions and networks are consistently recruited by self- generated thought? How does the diversity of recruitment vary with the content and type of self-generated thought?	Functional neuroimaging (fMRI and PET)
Necessary substrate Origin and ontogeny	What regions of the brain form the necessary (if not sufficient) neural substrate allowing for the self-generation of thought? How and where is thought self-generated in the brain? How do initial patterns of activity recruit and interact with other parts of the brain?	Neuropsychological lesion studies; transcranial magnetic stimulation Human intracranial electrophysiology; magnetoencephalography
Modulation	What neurochemical milieu drives or facilitates self-generated thought? Does the neurochemistry of self-generated thought resemble that of kindred cognitive processes such as dreaming or creative thinking?	Manipulation and measurement of neurotransmitter and neuromodulator levels
Systems biology	What other biomolecules beyond the central nervous system affect or are affected by self-generated thought? Are there relationships between self- generated thought content and neuroendocrinology or other biomarkers throughout the body?	Manipulation and measurement of hormones and other biomolecules (e.g., enzymes)

Table 1. Major areas of inquiry in the neurobiology of self-generated thought

we specifically highlight contributions that can be (and already have been) made by neuropsychological lesion studies, human intracranial electrophysiology, experimental manipulations of neurotransmitter levels, and examination of hormone and other biomolecule levels. In addition to a synthesis of existing empirical data, we aim to propose some promising avenues for future research, including combining multiple methods simultaneously or in other complementary ways.

#### How is self-generated thought measured?

Experimentally, a key challenge to investigating the neural correlates of self-generated thought is knowing precisely what kind of self-generated thought is taking place, and when in time those thoughts occur. Since there is as yet no reliable objective indicator of attention being absorbed in internally-generated channels of information, cognitive neuroscientists have employed a variety of methods to investigate the content of self-generated thought – all of which necessarily rely on first-person experience reports (Fox et al., 2015). Several of the most common approaches are outlined here.

Trait questionnaires, such as the Imaginal Process Inventory (Singer and Antrobus, 1970), can putatively measure participants' stable (i.e., trait) self-generated thought tendencies, and have been correlated with blood-oxygenation level-dependent (BOLD) activation in fMRI studies (Mason et al., 2007). Retrospective questionnaires typically ask subjects to characterize the average content or frequency of thought during a preceding period (Andrews-Hanna et al., 2010). Inferential assessment involves examining self-reported thought during various tasks or conditions completed outside the brain scanner. These reports are then assumed to hold for a separate sample of subjects completing the same tasks inside the scanner (e.g., Mason et al., 2007). Online reports involve experience-sampling probes that interrogate subjects as to their thought content in real-time (Smallwood and Schooler, 2006; Christoff et al., 2009; Schooler et al., 2011; Ellamil et al., 2016). Online reports can track the moment-to-moment content of thought in a

laboratory/scanner setting (Christoff et al., 2009) or in everyday life using technologies such as smartphone applications (Killingsworth and Gilbert, 2010). This method appears to us to be the least problematic and to yield the richest data: on the one hand, it avoids the possibility of memory or self-serving biases in retrospective and questionnaire reports, respectively – and on the other hand, it can yield a large number of distinctive thought reports that can potentially reveal correspondingly distinctive neural correlates (Ellamil et al., 2016).

Despite the obvious differences between these many methods, impressive convergence has been noted, at least along several basic dimensions of self-generated thought. For instance. data gathered from questionnaires (Diaz et al., 2013), from experience sampling in everyday life (Klinger and Cox, 1987), from thoughts reported in the fMRI scanner environment (Ellamil et al., 2016), and from retrospective assessments in laboratory settings (Gorgolewski et al., 2014) all agree that visual imagery is a very prevalent component of selfgenerated thought. Similarly, using a wide variety of rating scales and measurement methods, nearly a dozen studies agree that emotion is prevalent in self-generated thought and that it has a mild positivity bias (Fox et al., 2014; Fox et al., in preparation).

Importantly, first steps have been taken to extend these findings to non-Western cultures, with encouraging results. For instance, a recent study examining the content of mind-wandering in the daily lives of Chinese participants (Song and Wang, 2012) found ratings of affect to be similar to those reported in numerous studies of European and North American participants (Fox et al., 2014; Fox et al., in preparation). The temporal orientation of thoughts (i.e., the proportion of thoughts about the past, present, and future, or that are 'non-temporal') was also very similar to rates reported in an American sample (Andrews-Hanna et al., 2010). Relatedly, numerous studies have reported a bias toward thoughts about the future in participants from the United States (Baird et al., 2011), the United Kingdom (Smallwood et al., 2009), Belgium (Stawarczyk et al., 2011), Germany (Ruby et al., 2013), and Japan (lijima and Tanno, 2012). All the aforementioned results suggest that across cultures, contexts, and questionnaire methods, thought content can be relatively reliably reported by participants and assessed by experimenters.

## IDENTIFYING THE NECESSARY AND SUFFICIENT NEURAL BASIS OF SELF-GENERATED THOUGHT: THE VALUE OF NEUROPSYCHOLOGICAL LESION STUDIES

'Neuropsychology' studies the cognitive, affective, and perceptual deficits suffered by patients with various brain lesions. Far from merely cataloging the effects of rare brain disorders and diseases, however, lesion studies have shed much light on healthy brain functioning, as well as serving as highly effective catalysts for further research (e.g., Scoville and Milner, 1957; Luria, 1976; Solms, 1997; Gainotti, 2000; Müller and Knight, 2006). Lesion studies can provide important clues about the necessary and sufficient neural basis of a given cognitive process, even a complex one like selfgenerated thought (Koenigs et al., 2007). To anticipate our conclusions, lesion work suggests that at least four regions play critical roles in various kinds of selfgenerated thought: medial prefrontal cortex, inferior parietal lobule, medial occipitotemporal cortex, and medial temporal lobe (Fig. 2).

Although we are aware of little neuropsychological work that has directly addressed the effect of brain lesions on self-generated thought, many studies have addressed closely related cognitive processes. Likely the closest parallel is the extensive neuropsychological lesion work undertaken by Solms regarding the necessary and sufficient neural basis of dreaming (Solms, 1997, 2000). Solms concluded that the areas most critical to dreaming in general are (i) the medial prefrontal cortex and (ii) the temporoparietal junction/inferior parietal lobule. Additionally, a large swathe of (iii) medial occipital cortex, centering on the lingual gyrus, is critical for the visual features of dreaming (Solms, 1997, 2000; Bischof and Bassetti, 2004). Elsewhere, we have argued at length that the subjective experiences and neurophysiological correlates of dreaming bear a strong resemblance to those of waking mind-wandering and related forms of self-generated thought (Fox et al., 2013; Fox and Christoff, 2014; Domhoff and Fox, 2015; Christoff et al., in press). Notably, all three regions identified by Solms as critical to nighttime dreaming emerged as significantly activated in our meta-analysis of waking selfgenerated thought (Fox et al., 2015; for a direct comparison, see Fig. 2, and for further discussion see Domhoff and Fox, 2015). Further supporting this view is the finding that, concurrent with the global loss or reduced frequency of dreaming, patients often reported reduced daydreaming and fantasy following the lesions to medial prefrontal cortex and/or the periventricular white matter tracts at the anterior horns of the lateral ventricles and the genu of the corpus callosum (Frank, 1946, 1950; Piehler, 1950; Schindler, 1953). To our knowledge, these latter few investigations are the only studies to have directly assessed some form of waking self-generated thought in relation to brain lesions, and unfortunately the results are largely anecdotal. Nevertheless, overall this convergence across methods (neuroimaging and lesion work; Fig. 2) suggests that more rigorous investigations of the quality and content of waking self-generated thought in patients with damage to these three areas could prove informative.

Because self-generated thought so often involves spontaneous memory retrieval (Andrews-Hanna et al., 2010; Fox et al., 2013), lesion work related to semantic and autobiographical memory capacity is also relevant. Solms' conclusions concerning the importance of the medial prefrontal cortex to self-generated waking and dreaming experience are bolstered by work showing that lesions to medial prefrontal cortex have detrimental effects on both semantic and episodic autobiographical memory retrieval (Philippi et al., 2014). Relatedly, it has recently been shown that patients with lesions in the area of the inferior parietal lobule (BA 39) report freely recalled (i.e., self-generated) memories that are impoverished and lacking in detail, despite exhibiting normal memory when probed with specific questions by the experimenters (Berryhill et al., 2007).

Another potentially critical region, largely disregarded by Solms (1997), is (iv) the medial temporal lobe (Domhoff and Fox, 2015). Bilateral medial temporal lobe lesions are most famously associated with anterograde (and limited retrograde) amnesia (Scoville and Milner, 1957; Milner et al., 1968); less well known are heavy deficits in dreaming that cannot simply be explained by failures of recall. For instance, Korsakoff's syndrome patients with bilateral medial temporal lobe damage show a marked decrease in dream reports, even when awakened directly from REM sleep in a laboratory setting (Greenberg et al., 1968). Amnesia alone cannot explain these findings, for at least two reasons. First, medial temporal lobe patients still had some dream recall, demonstrating that they still possessed basic recall capacities (e.g., in one study,  $\sim$ 25% of awakenings elicited dream reports (Greenberg et al., 1968), vs. about 80-90% in normal subjects (Hobson et al., 2000). Second, medial temporal lobe patients retain intact working/short-term memory (Milner et al., 1968): anterograde amnesia should not prevent them from reporting upon experiences from just moments ago, immediately upon being awakened in a sleep laboratory setting. The dreams medial temporal lobe patients do report also support this interpretation: "the content of that material which was recalled showed very stereotyped, commonplace features and reflected very little affect" (Greenberg et al., 1968, p. 205; emphasis added). Nor are these findings restricted to Korsakoff's patients: a study of encephalitis patients with severe medial temporal lobe lesions reports identical findings (Torda, 1969): patients reported far fewer dreams than controls, and reports "were short and simple... [they] contained one scene with recurrent repetition... The dreams lacked imaginative, unusual, or mysterious details and intensive emotions. The content was stereotyped, repetitious..." (p. 280). The reduction in dream frequency with medial temporal lobe lesions is certainly severe



**Fig. 2.** Neuropsychological lesion studies and meta-analysis of fMRI investigations converge on four brain structures that may be critical to self-generated thought. The left column shows brain templates with dark areas indicating regions critical to nighttime self-generated thought (dreaming) as determined by overlapping lesion sites based on CT scans of neurological patients – except panel g, which shows the average site of medial temporal lobe excisions during surgery for intractable epilepsy. In the case of lesions to medial prefrontal cortex (panel a) there is evidence for severe reduction in waking self-generated thought (daydreaming/fantasy) as well. The middle column shows meta-analytic brain activations associated with waking daydreaming/mind-wandering. The right column shows meta-analytic brain activations associated with REM sleep, which is nearly always accompanied by dreaming (r = .8; Hobson et al., 2000). Note that the activation cluster in panel f is somewhat anterior to the temporoparietal junction, approximately in Brodmann area 40. All three approaches converge on four areas: the medial prefrontal cortex (panels a–c); the temporoparietal junction/inferior parietal lobule (panels d–f); the medial temporal lobe (panels g–i); and the medial occipital lobes/lingual gyrus (panels j–l). Panels a and d based on the work of Solms (2000a); panel j based on Solms (1997). Panels b, e, and h based on data from Fox et al. (2013). And Domhoff and Fox (2015). X and Z values represent left–right and vertical coordinates, respectively, in Montreal Neurological Institute stereotactic space. Figure expanded and modified from Domhoff and Fox (2015), with permission.

enough to warrant further research with respect to the effect of similar lesions on waking self-generated thought.

Several studies from recent years provide further corroborative evidence for the importance of the medial

temporal lobe in self-generated thought processes. For instance, medial temporal lobe patients are severely impaired in imagining novel fictitious or future events and experiences (Klein et al., 2002; Hassabis et al.,

2007; Rosenbaum et al., 2009; Andelman et al., 2010; Kwan et al., 2010; Race et al., 2011, 2013), consistent with the activation of medial temporal lobe during such tasks in healthy subjects (Schacter et al., 2007, 2012; Addis et al., 2009). Medial temporal lobe lesion patients also suffer deficits in tasks requiring creative and novel patterns of thinking (Duff et al., 2013; Rubin et al., 2014). Although providing only circumstantial support. these findings are intriguing because so much of the content of self-generated thought consists of imagined future scenarios and novel, creative recombination of prior memories into new thoughts and simulated experiences (Klinger, 2008; Andrews-Hanna et al., 2010; Fox et al., 2013). Investigation of the guality and frequency of selfgenerated thought in medial temporal lobe lesion patients therefore appears to be a promising avenue for future research.

Major limitations of the neuropsychological method should be kept in mind, however. Lesion studies typically involve patients with large and extremely heterogeneous lesions owing to a variety of causes (e.g., stroke, traumatic brain injury, etc.), making the interpretation of such results difficult. Moreover, the simple 'overlap' method used to determine consistent lesion sites across patients, employed for instance by Solms (1997), obviously also has its limitations. In addition, brain damage typically results in some amount of recovery in the affected region, as well as structural and functional plasticity and remodeling in other brain areas in order to compensate for the deficits incurred (Johansson and Grabowski, 1994; Robertson and Murre, 1999; Kleim and Jones, 2008). This post-injury plasticity, at both the lesion site and distal brain regions, further complicates interpretations of deficits in lesion patients.

A recently-developed complement to classic lesion studies is transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS). which allows for reversible 'lesions' of circumscribed brain areas by using pulsed magnetic fields to transiently inhibit neuronal activity (Hallett, 2000). Because TMS can in principle 'lesion' any cortical area and can be used safely in healthy people, it overcomes many of the major limitations of classic lesion studies. Although we are not aware of any research that has directly investigated self-generated thought with TMS, some related work is pertinent. For example, one recent study selectively impaired self-related memory retrieval by applying TMS pulses to medial parietal default network areas (Lou et al., 2004). Related work has shown that TMS pulses to the inferior parietal lobule bilaterally, but not to medial prefrontal cortex, disrupt the classic selfreference effect (Lou et al., 2010). Conversely, the process of self-evaluation has been shown to be selectively disrupted by TMS applied to medial prefrontal cortex (Luber et al., 2012) - potentially suggesting a doubledissociation in terms of distinct aspects of self-related processing across medial prefrontal and parietal areas. While of course preliminary, these results point to the potential power of TMS to directly target a variety of regions implicated in self-generated thought and systematically address their specific functional contributions.

## DYNAMICS OF SELF-GENERATED THOUGHT: NEURAL ORIGINS AND ONTOGENY AS REVEALED BY HUMAN INTRACRANIAL ELECTROPHYSIOLOGY

Neither functional neuroimaging nor lesion studies can answer questions about the detailed, millisecond-scale temporal dynamics of self-generated thought. Two key questions about these temporal dynamics concern the neuroanatomical origins and ontogenv of self-generated thought: where in the brain do self-generated thoughts tend to originate (there may of course be more than one and how does self-generated activity answer). subsequently spread through distributed neuronal networks and give rise to the accompanying subjective experiences of memory recall and novel thought? A third important question centers on the dynamics of interactions between large-scale networks, most importantly the frontoparietal control network and DMN, which we discuss elsewhere (Christoff et al., in press).

Human intracranial electroencephalography (iEEG) and electrocorticography (ECoG) offer an ideal means to investigate questions of neural origins and ontogeny (for convenience, we will refer to all such techniques here as iEEG). Typically, iEEG is implemented for the assessment, diagnosis, and treatment of otherwise intractable neurological conditions, such as epilepsy or Parkinson's disease (Bechtereva and Abdullaev, 2000; Lachaux et al., 2003). Most of the data relevant to the present review come from the study of epilepsy patients: in an effort to identify the precise epileptogenic focus in brain tissue, numerous electrodes can be chronically implanted (for weeks or more) in various brain regions thought to be involved in seizure generation (Fried et al., 2014). As the medial temporal lobe is a common origin site for epileptic seizures, electrodes are often implanted into deep cortical and subcortical areas, including the amygdala, hippocampus, and entorhinal cortex (Vignal et al., 2007; Gelbard-Sagiv et al., 2008). This technique allows direct recording of various aspects of the brain's neuroelectric activity, most commonly measurement of the local field potential (i.e., extracellularly-recorded electrical potential fluctuations) thought to largely reflect summation of nearby synaptic currents in dendrites and neuron somata, and to a lesser extent axon potential firing (Elul, 1972; Buzsáki et al., 2012). Advances in microelectrode technology and analysis methods have also allowed for the reconstruction of putative single-neuron spiking activity from extracellularly recorded potentials (Gelbard-Sagiv et al., 2008; Fried et al., 2014). When we refer to brain 'activity' throughout this section, we therefore mean either single-neuron spiking or changes in the local field potential, as measured with (micro)electrodes placed in the extracellular matrix.

A related method involves mild electrical stimulation of the cortical surface with (non-implanted) electrodes during neurosurgical operations, typically undertaken in an effort to identify and spare cortical areas critical to motor output generally and speech in particular (Penfield and Boldrey, 1937; Penfield and Welch, 1951; Penfield, 1958). Alternatively, a larger grid or strip of electrodes can be placed on the cortical surface for the same purpose, known as electrocorticography or 'ECoG' (Crone et al., 2006; Buzsáki et al., 2012).

Because patients are awake and alert with both chronic implanted microelectrodes and during epilepsy (typically conducted under only local suraeries anesthesia), first-person experience reports can be collected and correlated with the location either of stimulation or passively-recorded discharges and increases in spiking activity. The correlation of brain activity with subjective experience can be undertaken in any of several ways. In some studies, patients can simply describe their experiences in an open-ended way as stimulation is administered to particular locations (Penfield and Perot, 1963; Parvizi et al., 2013); in other cases, spontaneous subjective experiences (e.g., free memory recall or epileptic aura phenomena) can be indicated by the patient, and self-generated brain activity can then be analyzed in the time window surrounding these subjective reports (Vignal et al., 2007; Gelbard-Sagiv et al., 2008). Although the number of electrodes and experiential reports is generally small for any given patient, general principles can often be gleaned by synthesizing data from large numbers of such investigations, involving widespread electrode placement in many individuals (Penfield and Perot, 1963; Selimbeyoglu and Parvizi, 2010; Burke et al., 2014). Here we compare and synthesize the results of dozens of independent studies in an effort to delineate whether they provide clues to the neural origins and subsequent ontogeny of selfgenerated thought.

#### Neural origins of self-generated thought

With respect to sites of origin, there may be more than one central location of generation, or it may be that difficult-to-localize, distributed network activity gives rise to thoughts, and the search for 'primary' thought generation regions is misguided. The reality could also be that both mechanisms contribute, depending on the type and content of self-generated thought. Whatever the answers to these quandaries, the evidence for the central role of the medial temporal lobe in thought generation is compelling. The most direct causal evidence comes from the ever-growing body of cognitive studies of patients who have had brain electrodes chronically implanted, or the cortical surface probed with electrical stimulation, for a variety of clinical reasons - usually intractable epilepsy. Since the first studies of this kind nearly one hundred years ago, essentially every brain area has been explored with direct focal electrode stimulation, or passive recording of spontaneous discharges, to a greater or lesser degree. The most relevant finding from this growing body of research is that stimulation of medial temporal lobe structures (i.e., the hippocampus, parahippocampus, entorhinal cortex, and amygdala) very frequently leads to memory recall, immersive thoughts, and hallucinatory, dream-like experiences (Fig. 3). Far from an isolated occurrence, the accumulated evidence supporting this assertion is fairly substantial (Feindel and Penfield, 1954; Bickford et al., 1958; Baldwin, 1960; Penfield and Perot, 1963; Horowitz et al., 1968; Ferguson et al.,



**Fig. 3.** Preferential involvement of medial temporal lobe structures and temporopolar cortex in electrophysiological stimulations (or spontaneous discharges) eliciting memories, thoughts, or hallucinatory, dream-like experiences. Percentage of stimulations or spontaneous discharges that elicited a first-person experience of memories, thoughts, or hallucinatory, dream-like experiences, based on more than 100 independent investigations. Not shown are data for hundreds of other stimulations throughout the brain, for which no such thought- or dream-like experiences have ever been reported. Only brain areas with  $\ge$  10 stimulations or discharges reported in the literature are visualized. Drawn from data in our Table 2, based on data in Supplementary Table 1 of the comprehensive review of Selimbeyoglu and Parvizi (2010). HPC: hippocampus; IPL: inferior parietal lobule; ITG: inferior temporal gyrus; MTG: middle temporal gyrus; PHC: parahippocampal cortex; STG: superior temporal gyrus; TOJ: temporo-occipital junction; TPC: temporopolar cortex.

1969; Halgren et al., 1978; Wieser, 1979; Gloor et al., from stim 1982: Fish et al., 1993: Bancaud et al., 1994: Kabape (Selimbey

1982; Fish et al., 1993; Bancaud et al., 1994; Kahane et al., 2003; Barbeau et al., 2005; Vignal et al., 2007; Mulak et al., 2008; Jacobs et al., 2012).

Equally important, however, is the specificity of these results: a comprehensive review of cognitive-affective findings from electrophysiological studies in humans, summarizing the results of over 100 such studies conducted over the past eighty years, found that such phenomena were produced almost exclusively by stimulation of medial temporal lobe structures (Selimbeyoglu and Parvizi, 2010; see our summary of relevant results in our Table 2). Stimulation of nearby temporopolar cortex (Penfield and Perot, 1963; Halgren et al., 1978; Bancaud et al., 1994) or lateral temporal cortex (Penfield, 1958; Mullan and Penfield, 1959; Penfield and Perot, 1963; Bancaud et al., 1994) can also elicit such phenomena, but these reports are comparatively rare, and moreover electrical stimulation is known to spread to adjacent cortical areas, making it difficult to strictly rule out a medial temporal origin (or coactivation) in many of these cases (Gloor et al., 1982; Gloor, 1990; Bancaud et al., 1994). Indeed, many of the stimulations to lateral temporal cortex that elicited thought- and dream-like experiences were reported from electrodes at a depth of several centimeters, supporting such a possibility (Selimbeyoglu and Parvizi, 2010). Stimulation of lateral prefrontal cortex (Blanke et al., 2000a) and orbitofrontal cortex (Mahl et al., 1964) can likewise occasionally elicit such experiences, but such reports are few and far between (Table 2). Most striking is that no such experiences appear to have ever been reported

from stimulation of virtually any other area in the brain (Selimbeyoglu and Parvizi, 2010), even from many other regions consistently recruited by self-generated thought in functional neuroimaging investigations (Fig. 3). For instance, fewer than 1% of stimulations to the inferior parietal lobule elicit such phenomena (Selimbeyoglu and Parvizi, 2010). We summarize these results in Table 2 and Fig. 3.

Although absence of evidence is not necessarily evidence of absence, the results are intriguing given the number of investigations already carried out and the span of time over which such investigations have been taking place (well over a hundred studies, over nearly a hundred years). Together these results strongly suggest that the medial temporal lobe is a key generation site for many forms of self-generated thought, including dreaming – a hypothesis that could be examined more forcefully with lesion patients (see previous section).

A central limitation of drawing conclusions based on this body of research is that the results were primarily *evoked* by electrical stimulation – they mostly do not represent self-generated, spontaneous brain activity giving rise to immersive thoughts and hallucinatory, dream-like experiences. Several studies, however, *have* passively recorded spontaneous brain activity in conjunction with first-person reports of accompanying experience, and yielded consistent findings: the medial temporal lobe appears to be by far the most common origin of self-generated brain activity accompanied by spontaneous memories, thoughts, and dream-like experiences (Bancaud et al., 1994; Vignal et al., 2007; Gelbard-Sagiv et al., 2008).

Brain region	Stimulations/ discharges eliciting <sup>a</sup>	Total stimulations/ discharges	Percentage eliciting (%)	References
Temporal lobe				
Hippocampus	25	46	54	Halgren et al. (1978), Fish et al. (1993), Bancaud et al. (1994), Kahane et al. (2003), Vignal et al. (2007), Mulak et al. (2008)
Amygdala	13	36	36	Ferguson et al. (1969), Halgren et al. (1978), Fish et al. (1993), Vignal et al. (2007)
Parahippocampal region	9	16	56	Feindel and Penfield (1954), Penfield and Perot (1963), Vignal et al. (2007)
Temporopolar cortex	5	11	45	Penfield and Perot (1963), Halgren et al. (1978), Bancaud et al. (1994), Ostrowsky et al. (2002), Mulak et al. (2008)
Inferior temporal gyrus	1	21	5	Penfield and Perot (1963)
Middle temporal gyrus	7	42	17	Penfield (1958), Mullan and Penfield (1959), Penfield and Perot (1963), Kahane et al. (2003)
Superior temporal gyrus	24	99	24	(Mullan and Penfield (1959), Penfield and Perot (1963), Morris et al. (1984)
Temporo-occipital junction	4	17	24	Penfield and Perot (1963), Morris et al. (1984), Lee et al. (2000)
Frontal lobe				
Inferior frontal gyrus	1	7	14	Blanke et al. (2000a)
Middle frontal gyrus	2	8	25	Blanke et al. (2000a)
Orbitofrontal cortex	1	4	25	Mahl et al. (1964)
Supplementary motor area	1	6	17	Beauvais et al. (2005)
Parietal lobe				
Inferior parietal lobule	2	42	.05	Blanke et al. (2000b), Schulz et al. (2007)

Table 2. Summary of human electrophysiology studies demonstrating elicitation of memories, thoughts, or hallucinatory, dream-like experiences

Based on data in Supplementary Table 1 in the comprehensive review conducted by Selimbeyoglu and Parvizi (2010). Data for brain areas with  $\geq$  10 stimulations/discharges reported in the literature are visualized in Fig. 3.

#### The subsequent ontogeny of self-generated thought

Even highly localized stimulation or spontaneous neural firing will tend to spread to proximate and distant brain areas through short- and long-range connections (Halgren and Chauvel, 1992; Selimbeyoglu and Parvizi, 2010). Assuming that the medial temporal lobe is one of the main sources of spontaneous neuronal activity giving rise to thoughts and spontaneously recalled memories, the question remains of how and on what timescale this activity spreads, and where in the brain it is most likely to spread *to*. Given that the medial temporal lobe is well connected to nearly every other part of the brain (Buzsáki, 1989; Rolls, 2000; Simons and Spiers, 2003; Buzsaki, 2006), the possibilities are legion.

Our view of the role of the medial temporal lobe in spontaneously reactivating memory traces, and in recombining mnemic material into novel thoughts and imaginings, draws heavily on the hippocampal indexing theory (Teyler and DiScenna, 1985, 1986; Moscovitch, 1992; Teyler and Rudy, 2007). In essence, "indexing theory proposes that the content of our experiences is stored in the multiple neocortical loci activated by experience and the hippocampus stores an index of those neocortical loci" (Teyler and Rudy, 2007; p. 1160). Indexing theory is primarily concerned with accounting for the reactivation of memories; our view expands on this to account also for novel patterns of thought that draw on mnemic material but recombine it into new thoughts and simulations of experience. If a specific pattern of medial temporal lobe activity and connectivity to neocortex indeed gives rise to memory recall, it follows that slightly altered or novel patterns of hippocampal activity will 'index' novel patterns of distributed neocortical activity never before experienced - that is, novel thoughts and simulated experiences. Although this account is speculative, it is consistent with lesion evidence (discussed above) indicating that medial temporal lobe is crucial for the detailed imagination of novel or fictitious scenarios (Klein et al., 2002; Hassabis et al., 2007; Rosenbaum et al., 2009; Andelman et al., 2010; Kwan et al., 2010; Race et al., 2011, 2013). Because dreams almost never replay actual episodic memories (Fosse et al., 2003), but rather recombine mnemonic elements into novel scenes and experiences (Nielsen and Stenstrom, 2005), the lesion evidence that medial temporal lobe is crucial to dream generation (Greenberg et al., 1968; Torda, 1969) also supports its putative role in generating novel mental content. Moreover, it has been suggested that the patterns of synaptic connectivity within the hippocampus in particular lend themselves well to novel connections. In contrast to the connectivity of most other cortical areas, where shortdistance synapses to nearby cells predominate and longer-distance connections are rare (Thomson and Bannister, 2003; Douglas and Martin, 2004; Markram et al., 2004), hippocampal neurons are almost equally likely to contact nearby and distant neighbors (Li et al., 1992, 1994; Buzsaki, 2006). This widely divergent microcircuitry means that any neuron can contact any other with a minimal number of synapses (usually no more than 2-3) - an appealing neural substrate for arbitrary, unlikely, or novel connections between neurons

which otherwise encode highly distinctive perceptual or mnemic qualities (Buzsaki, 2006). We suggest that spontaneous activity in medial temporal lobe regions can therefore potentially activate novel neuronal networks within the medial temporal lobe, which can in turn 'index' and recruit novel patterns of activity throughout the brain through the medial temporal lobe's dense interconnections with other areas.

The central problem is to understand "the manner in which electrical stimulation of a particular location for spontaneous, self-generated activity at a given location] leads to activation of [a] very widespread but, at the same time, very particular network" (Bancaud et al., 1994: p. 87). We do not predict a single, universal pattern of spreading activity. The pattern of subsequent recruitment should instead be related to the experiential qualities of the accompanying thoughts, including the modalities instantiated (visual, sensory auditory, somatosensory, etc.); affective tone (positive, negative, or neutral); and other qualities such as temporal orientation (past, present, future) and goal-relatedness. For instance, thoughts that are visual in nature may involve spreading activity (at the neuronal level) and subsequently observable recruitment (e.g., with functional neuroimaging) of areas such as the lingual gyrus (cf. Fig. 1). Similarly, we would predict that more goal-related thoughts involving planning for the future, or thoughts that are otherwise guided in an intentional and voluntary fashion, should tend to recruit prefrontal executive areas such as dorsal anterior cingulate cortex and rostrolateral prefrontal cortex (Seli et al., 2016). Some preliminary evidence for the neural dissociability of different thought types has been provided by fMRI investigations: for instance, using multivariate pattern analyses (MVPA), one group was able to predict the emotional valence (positive vs. negative) of thoughts at above chance levels based on activation in the medial prefrontal cortex (Tusche et al., 2014); another study found varying patterns of intrinsic brain activity associated with a variety of thought tendencies, such as the frequency of visual or future-oriented thoughts (Gorgolewski et al., 2014). For more on this issue, see the Discussion section in Fox et al. (2015).

A further consideration is that new thoughts and imagined mental content may not be determined merely by patterns of synaptic connections alone - these anatomical connections could also interact with a host of other factors that all participate in the sculpting of spontaneous and 'noisy' brain activity into an overall of activity ultimately corresponding pattern to subjectively experienced mental content of one form or another. Aside from the basic neurochemical state of the brain at a given time (see next section), "current sensory input, cognitive context and/or psychosocial concerns could sometimes be major influences in defining the final pattern to emerge from the sculpting" (Bancaud et al., 1994; p. 87).

Evidence bearing on this question is unfortunately much more sparse – commensurate with the increased difficulty of the problem. A comprehensive understanding of the spread of spontaneous activations would require widespread electrode placement throughout the brain – a situation uncommon in human electrophysiology studies, where electrode placement is determined strictly by clinical criteria and rarely requires simultaneous recording from many widely dispersed sites.

To truly explore the hypothesized model of selfgenerated thought ontogeny requires recording from relevant cortical areas and the medial temporal lobe. study simultaneously. The that probably best approximates this ideal methodology investigated episodic memory retrieval while recording simultaneously from medial temporal lobe and the retrosplenial cortex in the posteromedial area (Foster et al., 2013). The authors reported that episodic memory retrieval involved phase locking in the theta band (3-4 Hz) between these two regions, and that this concerted activity was unique to this frequency band as well as to these two regions. Most intriguing is that the coupling was strongest prior to actual peak high-frequency activity in the retrosplenial cortex, potentially suggesting a primary role for the medial temporal lobe. Another study investigating spontaneous memory recall with human intracranial electrophysiology found that medial temporal lobe structures demonstrated some of the strongest increases in high-frequency (i.e., high  $\gamma$ -band) activity just prior to conscious recall and reporting of the memory (Burke et al., 2014), whereas high-frequency activity peaked later in several parietal, temporal, and frontal regions (see their Fig. 4). Importantly, although the medial temporal lobe was not the only region in which high-frequency activity peaked prior to recall, it was the only one in which this activity significantly predicted subsequent memory recall, suggesting a cardinal role in memory recollection (Burke et al., 2014).

A limitation of these studies (for our purposes) is that they involve memory retrieval in one form or another; therefore they do not speak to the possibility of truly novel patterns of activity - a precondition for any neuron-level model of self-generated thought. Some preliminary evidence for this possibility, however, comes from animal models. Several well-known animal studies have demonstrated that patterns of medial temporal lobe activity reflecting recent spatiotemporal experiences and memories are spontaneously replayed during periods of resting wakefulness (Foster and Wilson, 2006; Diba and Buzsáki, 2007) or subsequent sleep (Wilson and McNaughton, 1994). Coordinated replay across medial temporal lobe and various neocortical areas, including visual regions (Ji and Wilson, 2007) and posterior parietal cortex (Qin et al., 1997), has also been reported - although a causal role for the medial temporal lobe in initiating this activity has not been shown. Interestingly, recent studies have shown that 'replay' need not be a mere recapitulation of previous firing patterns, but often contains novel firing sequences that do not correspond to any actual spatiotemporal sequence of experience (Davidson et al., 2009; Gupta et al., 2010). These novel firing sequences have been interpreted as evidence for planning and imagining of alternative behaviors (Knierim, 2009; Gupta et al., 2010) - i.e., the generation of novel thoughts, plans, and imagined scenarios, akin to self-generated thought content in humans.

In summary, although the network-level ontogeny of thoughts putatively generated in the medial temporal remains largely obscure, many lobe important prerequisites for an 'indexing' scenario have already been demonstrated. The medial temporal lobe is known to spontaneously reactivate patterns of activity first instantiated during novel experience and learning, and this reactivation takes place not only during sleep but also waking behavior and restful states. This patterned replay can be temporally synchronized with various neocortical brain areas (Qin et al., 1997; Ji and Wilson, 2007), and, critically, 'replay' can in fact involve novel patterns of activity that do not correspond to any specific experience (Davidson et al., 2009; Knierim, 2009; Gupta et al., 2010). Although still far from definitive, all of these findings are consistent with an 'indexing' theory of selfgenerated thought origin and ontogeny, whereby spontaneous medial temporal lobe activity activates neuronal networks dispersed throughout the brain, instantiating either recall of memories or the experience of novel thoughts and imaginings. Perhaps most important, electrode montages that include both medial temporal lobe and other regions clearly important to self-generated thought (Fig. 1) are occasionally employed in clinical settings with human participants (Ekstrom et al., 2003; Gelbard-Sagiv et al., 2008; Foster et al., 2013; Burke et al., 2014); the stage is therefore set for further exploration of the temporal and spatial dynamics that characterize the ontogenv of thoughts in the human brain. The most fruitful approach might be to combine intracranial electrophysiology (which has unparalleled temporal resolution, but cannot be expected to cover a large number of brain regions in human studies) with functional MRI (with poor temporal resolution, but the ability to sample from all brain regions simultaneously). The safe and optimal combination of these methods is an area of active research and has already been demonstrated in feasibility studies (Carmichael et al., 2007, 2010).

# Limitations of intracranial EEG investigations in humans

Some important limitations of the aforementioned research, and hence the conclusions drawn from it, should be kept in mind. First, all such recordings and stimulations have, by necessity, been conducted in patients with severe neurological conditions. Although in some cases these conditions might not be expected to appreciably alter neuroelectric activity in and of itself, because results cannot be compared with healthy controls, the possibility remains of unknown and unforeseen differences that limit the generalizability of any findings to healthy humans. Second, the number and placement of electrodes are determined strictly by considerations of clinical necessity in any given patient. While this practice is of course indisputably the right course of action, for purposes of research on cognition it can often mean that electrodes are too few, or not optimally placed, to answer research questions. This leads to a third complication, namely drawing conclusions based on concatenation of data from large

numbers of patients with disparate neurological conditions and highly variable electrode placement. Although of course this can be a powerful approach yielding novel insights (such as those we have proffered, above, on neural origins and ontogeny of self-generated thought), nonetheless it should be kept in mind that synthesis of data on this scale introduces large but not-fully-understood sources of variability that might limit or distort any putative findings.

# THE MODULATION OF SELF-GENERATED THOUGHT: INDICATIONS FROM THE NEUROCHEMISTRY OF REM SLEEP AND CREATIVE THINKING

All brain activity, from single-neuron spike trains to largescale network interactions, takes place within the context of a neurochemical milieu (Brady et al., 2005). Even relatively small differences in levels of key neurotransmitters and neuromodulators can have profound effects on cognition, affect, and even consciousness itself (Perry et al., 2002). Everyday externally-oriented waking cognition is intimately dependent on a particular neurochemical profile - and alterations in absolute and relative neurotransmitter levels rapidly leads to strikingly different mental states, such as deep sleep, dreaming, anesthesia, and so on (Jones, 1991, 2005; Perry et al., 2002). Waking selfgenerated thought typically involves a decoupling from the external perceptual environment (Smallwood et al., 2008; Kam et al., 2011, 2013; Kam and Handy, 2013), suggesting deviations from the 'standard' neurochemistry that supports vigilant monitoring of, and engagement with, the outside world (Smallwood et al., 2012). Sleep and dreaming represent the limit cases of this kind of perceptual disengagement, and are driven by a neurochemical profile that differs drastically from waking (Jones, 1991, 2005). Dreaming is a particularly intriguing parallel because, like waking self-generated thought, it involves a simultaneous decoupling from external inputs alongside self-generated simulations, perceptions, and affect. Waking self-generated thought therefore represents an intriguing in-between state involving partial disengagement from external inputs alongside heightened attention to inner channels of information (Dixon et al., 2014). Together with our functional neuroimaging findings (reviewed above; Fig. 2) that waking self-generated thought shows patterns of brain activation intermediate between externallyoriented thinking and fully decoupled, internallygenerated dream mentation (Fox et al., 2013, 2015; Domhoff and Fox, 2015), these results hint at the possibility that waking self-generated thought is characterized, and perhaps influenced to a large degree, by a unique neurochemical profile (Hu et al., 2013; Mittner et al., 2014). Findings of alterations in self-generated thought following ingestion of substances support this notion: for instance, consuming moderate levels of alcohol increases rates of probe-caught mind-wandering while simultaneously reducing meta-awareness of mind-wandering as indexed by self-reported zoning out (Sayette et al., 2009). Although the exact neurochemical mechanisms of action of alcohol in the brain remain poorly understood,

there is no doubt that it has significant effects on multiple neurotransmitter systems, including GABA receptor agonism and NMDA receptor antagonism (Krystal and Tabakoff, 2002). Intriguingly, the dissociative anesthetic ketamine also appears to act primarily via antagonism of NMDA receptors (Salt et al., 1988; Jansen and Sferios, 2001) and can likewise lead to increased attention to self-generated channels of information (Fox et al., in press).

Beyond these suggestive findings, however, little research has directly considered the neurochemistry of self-generated thought. Although investigation of the neurochemical determinants and correlates of selfgenerated thought therefore remains a largely unexplored field of research, promising avenues of research are suggested by investigations of the neurochemistry of several related cognitive processes (Christoff et al., 2011). The first is dreaming, which (as explained above) we view as self-generated thought par excellence (Fox et al., 2013; Domhoff and Fox, 2015; Christoff et al., in press). Although dreaming is in principle doubly dissociable from REM sleep (Solms, 2000), in practice dreaming almost always accompanies REM (r = .8), and occurs far more frequently during this sleep stage than any other (Hobson et al., 2000; Fox et al., 2013). Further, although prefrontal executive areas are deactivated during REM sleep (whereas some activation of executive areas is retained in waking self-generated thought), many of the areas active during self-generated thought are even more active in REM, consonant with the more immersive and hyper-associative experiences of dreaming (as compared to waking thought and fantasy). In practice, then, the neurochemistry of REM sleep is potentially informative for future investigations of the neurochemistry of waking self-generated thought, in that it may shed light on the brain states and neurotransmitter ratios that facilitate highly associative and novel patterns of thought, and increased attention to internal channels of information. Although the neurochemistry of sleep is extremely complex, and moreover much of the data is drawn from animal research due to the difficulty of studying neurotransmitter levels in humans, nonetheless some general conclusions have been proposed. The general trend in REM sleep appears to be a decrease in levels of most major neurotransmitters and neuromodulators (e.g., GABA, histamine, glutamate, serotonin, etc.) - with the marked exception of acetylcholine and dopamine, which instead appear to be elevated beyond, or at least on par with, normal waking levels (Gottesmann, 1999; Pace-Schott and Hobson, 2002: Solms, 2002: Jones, 2005; Lena et al., 2005; Hobson, 2009). Behavioral evidence from humans provides some corroboration of these largely animal-derived values: for instance, increased vividness and emotionality of dreams has been reported in patients with Alzheimer's disease or dementia being treated with the acetylcholinesterase inhibitor galantamine (Corbo et al., 2013), and recreational users of galantamine have provided similar, if anecdotal, reports (Laberge, 2004; Yuschak, 2006). There have also been reports of increased vividness, duration, and emotionality of dreaming in Parkinson's disease patients being treated

with L-dopa, a precursor molecule of dopamine (as well as other neurotransmitters) (Moskovitz et al., 1978; Sharf et al., 1978; Solms, 2002). Given the many similarities between dreaming and waking self-generated thought, these neurochemical findings, although tentative, suggest hypotheses about the neurochemistry of self-generated thought that would be relatively straightforward to test. For instance, experimental administration of safe, reasonable doses of dopamine precursors, or acetylcholinesterase inhibitors, could be compared with placebo in terms of effect on the frequency, affective tone, or vividness of self-generated thought.

Complementary hypotheses can be derived from studies of the neurochemistry of creative thought. The similarities in terms of content, cognitive process, and neurophysiological recruitment between self-generated thought and creativity are discussed in detail elsewhere (Christoff et al., 2011, Ellamil et al., 2012; Fox and Christoff, 2014; Beaty et al., 2015); the salient point for us here is that these several similarities make the neurochemistry of creative thought potentially informative. Probably the most reliable finding from such research is that decreasing levels of arousal-heightening neurotransmitters, such as norepinephrine, appears to be beneficial for creative thinking (Beversdorf et al., 1999; Heilman et al., 2003; Silver et al., 2004, Christoff et al., 2011). The proposed rationale for these findings is that decreased arousal and cognitive control facilitates the associative, novel forms of thought necessary to the generation of creative ideas (Christoff et al., 2011). Given that self-generated thought commonly involves a similar creative recombination of past ideas and memories into novel simulations and imagination, a straightforward hypothesis would be that norepinephrine antagonists could, similarly, lead to increased frequency or novelty of self-generated thought.

Related to this discussion, a specific proposal has recently been put forward that self-generated thought may be facilitated by high tonic norepinephrine activity (Smallwood et al., 2012). The key distinction here is between vigorous *phasic* norepinephrine activity, which appears to facilitate attention to changing goals in the external world, and high *tonic* levels, which might reduce the signal-to-noise ratio of external stimuli and allow for greater attention to internal channels of information, such as self-generated thought (Smallwood et al., 2012). Although this hypothesis may not necessarily align perfectly with predictions based on creativity research, both lines of thinking agree on the importance of further investigations of the role played by norepinephrine.

To summarize, the unique constellation of brain networks activated by self-generated thought, together with its singular phenomenological properties midway between the external and internal worlds, suggests an uncommon neurochemical profile – but one that may have parallels in other cognitive states. Evidence from cognitive processes that exhibit patterns of brain recruitment similar to self-generated thought, including REM sleep and dreaming (Fox et al., 2013) and creative thinking (Ellamil et al., 2012; Beaty et al., 2015), suggest that investigation of acetylcholine, dopamine, and norepinephrine in particular could prove fruitful. Hypotheses about the enabling or inhibitory role of these neurotransmitters in self-generated thought could be tested relatively easily using simple thought sampling paradigms (Christoff et al., 2009) combined with the administration of safe, widely-available, and affordable neurochemical agents and precursors (cf. (Chamberlain et al., 2006).

### SYSTEMS BIOLOGY OF SELF-GENERATED THOUGHT: RELATIONSHIP TO NEUROENDOCRINOLOGY AND OTHER BIOMOLECULES THROUGHOUT THE BODY

Although this review has focused mostly on neurobiology, clearly the brain is embedded in, and interacts intimately with, the rest of the body: what the brain does and thinks about affects, and is affected by, the broader biological state of the organism and levels of countless hormones and other biomolecules. This systems biology perspective understands the entire body, including the nervous system, as a deeply intertwined and mutually interdependent set of subsystems with complex, nonlinear, and difficult-to-predict effects on one another (Kitano, 2001; Capra and Luisi, 2014). Such a perspective can begin to shed light on mostly unexplored relationships between mental content, brain activation, and organismwide biochemistry. Here we discuss some examples of seminal work in this domain examining neuroendocrinology and other biomolecules at the sub-cellular level.

#### Neuroendocrinology of self-generated thought

The neuroendocrinology of self-generated thought explores how various hormones may affect, or be affected by, the content and general pattern of one's thought. A straightforward prediction would be that negatively-toned self-generated thought might result in (or from) elevated levels of stress-related hormones, such as cortisol (Chrousos, 2009). One recent study explored the affective valence of self-generated thought and its relationship to cortisol and  $\alpha$ -amylase, two biomolecules implicated in the body's basic stress response mediated by the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis (Engert et al., 2014). The authors found that the frequency of negatively-valenced as well as past-oriented thoughts was associated with elevated levels of both biomarkers. These findings parallel earlier research that also found relationships between elevated cortisol and higher levels of rumination, a hallmark of depressive thinking (Zoccola et al., 2008; Rydstedt et al., 2009). Clearly much remains to be done toward understanding the neuroendocrinology of self-generated thought, but these pioneering studies demonstrate that such investigations are both feasible and potentially informative.

#### Other biomolecules and self-generated thought

Another relatively unexplored area of research extends beyond hormones to an endless array of additional biomolecules that might be related to the content and overall patterns of self-generated thought. One pioneering study has examined the relationship between frequency of self-generated thought and the length of telomeres, the repetitive nucleotide sequences that protect chromosome termini (Epel et al., 2012). Telomere length decreases with natural aging, but also in association with psychological and physiological stress, with telomere shortness predicting early disease onset and mortality (Lin et al., 2012). The authors found that higher frequency of self-reported mind-wandering was associated with significantly shorter immune cell telomere length, and this relationship persisted even after controlling for other sources of stress (Epel et al., 2012). These intriguing results only hint at the vast number of meaningful interrelationships that might exist between patterns of thought content and brain activation on the one hand. and biomarkers of health. stress, and aging on the other.

#### CONCLUSION

The discovery of the DMN has been extremely influential in drawing attention to intrinsic brain activity and the selfgenerated mental experience that often accompanies it (Raichle, 2010). Functional neuroimaging has provided sufficient empirical evidence to give a general, if preliminary, notion of the neural basis of self-generated thought, which includes but also extends beyond the DMN (Fig. 1). A wide array of neuroscience methods is now needed to more fully understand the many brain regions and multiple networks implicated in self-generated forms of cognition, as well as the relationship of self-generated thought to the rest of the body. As the nascent cognitive neuroscience of self-generated thought develops, research needs to move beyond DMN-based models to begin investigating its many other neurobiological characteristics with methods such as lesion studies (Fig. 2), intracranial electrophysiology (Fig. 3), and experimental manipulation and measurement of neurotransmitters and relevant hormones.

The spectacular success of the DMN has served as a ladder of sorts by which cognitive neuroscience has reached a much wider acceptance of the value of studying spontaneous brain activity and its relationship to self-generated thinking. From this higher vantage point, the DMN can now be seen as a critical, but only partial, component of the neurobiology of self-generated thought. A DMN-centric view has helped us climb to this broader perspective, but may be in danger of becoming an obstacle to further progress. To paraphrase Wittgenstein: To climb beyond we must, so to speak, throw away the ladder after we have climbed up it (Wittgenstein, 1994).

#### **CONFLICTS OF INTEREST**

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Acknowledgments—This work was supported by a Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council (NSERC) Vanier Canada Graduate Scholarship awarded to K.C.R.F.; by grants from the National Institutes of Mental Health (1F32MH093985), the Brain & Behavioral Research Foundation, and the Templeton Foundation (Science of Prospection Award) awarded to J.R.A.-H.; and grants from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) and NSERC awarded to K.C.

#### REFERENCES

- Addis DR, Pan L, Vu MA, Laiser N, Schacter DL (2009) Constructive episodic simulation of the future and the past: distinct subsystems of a core brain network mediate imagining and remembering. Neuropsychologia 47:2222–2238.
- Andelman F, Hoofien D, Goldberg I, Aizenstein O, Neufeld MY (2010) Bilateral hippocampal lesion and a selective impairment of the ability for mental time travel. Neurocase 16:426–435.
- Andrews-Hanna JR (2012) The brain's default network and its adaptive role in internal mentation. Neuroscientist 18(3):251–270.
- Andrews-Hanna JR, Reidler JS, Huang C, Buckner RL (2010) Evidence for the default network's role in spontaneous cognition. J Neurophysiol 104:322–335.
- Andrews-Hanna JR, Smallwood J, Spreng RN (2014) The default network and self-generated thought: component processes and dynamic control. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1316:29–52.
- Axelrod V, Rees G, Lavidor M, Bar M (2015) Increasing propensity to mind-wander with transcranial direct current stimulation. Proc Natl Acad Sci. Available online ahead of print.
- Baird B, Smallwood J, Schooler JW (2011) Back to the future: autobiographical planning and the functionality of mindwandering. Conscious Cogn 20:1604–1611.
- Baldwin M (1960) Electrical stimulation of the mesial temporal region. In: Ramey ER, O'Doherty DS, editors. Electrical studies on the unanesthetized brain. p. 159–176.
- Bancaud J, Brunet-Bourgin F, Chauvel P, Halgren E (1994) Anatomical origin of deja vu and vivid 'memories' in human temporal lobe epilepsy. Brain 117:71–90.
- Barbeau E, Wendling F, Régis J, Duncan R, Poncet M, Chauvel P, Bartolomei F (2005) Recollection of vivid memories after perirhinal region stimulations: synchronization in the theta range of spatially distributed brain areas. Neuropsychologia 43:1329–1337.
- Beaty RE, Benedek M, Silvia PJ, Schacter DL (2015) Creative cognition and brain network dynamics. Trends Cogn Sci.
- Beauvais K, Biraben A, Seigneuret E, Saïkali S, Scarabin J-M (2005) Subjective signs in premotor epilepsy: confirmation by stereoelectroencephalography. Epileptic Disord 7:347–354.
- Bechtereva NP, Abdullaev YG (2000) Depth electrodes in clinical neurophysiology: neuronal activity and human cognitive function. Int J Psychophysiol 37:11–29.
- Berryhill ME, Phuong L, Picasso L, Cabeza R, Olson IR (2007) Parietal lobe and episodic memory: bilateral damage causes impaired free recall of autobiographical memory. J Neurosci 27:14415–14423.
- Beversdorf DQ, Hughes JD, Steinberg BA, Lewis LD, Heilman KM (1999) Noradrenergic modulation of cognitive flexibility in problem solving. NeuroReport 10:2763–2767.
- Bickford RG, Mulder DW, Dodge Jr HW, Svien HJ, Rome HP (1958) Changes in memory function produced by electrical stimulation of the temporal lobe in man. Res Publ Assoc Res Nerv Ment Dis.
- Bischof M, Bassetti CL (2004) Total dream loss: a distinct neuropsychological dysfunction after bilateral PCA stroke. Ann Neurol 56:583–586.
- Blanke O, Landis T, Seeck M (2000a) Electrical cortical stimulation of the human prefrontal cortex evokes complex visual hallucinations. Epilepsy Behav 1:356–361.
- Blanke O, Perrig S, Thut G, Landis T, Seeck M (2000b) Simple and complex vestibular responses induced by electrical cortical stimulation of the parietal cortex in humans. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 69:553–556.
- Brady S, Siegel G, Albers RW, Price D (2005) Basic neurochemistry: molecular, cellular and medical aspects. Academic Press.
- Burke JF, Sharan AD, Sperling MR, Ramayya AG, Evans JJ, Healey MK, Beck EN, Davis KA, Lucas TH, Kahana MJ (2014) Theta and high-frequency activity mark spontaneous recall of episodic memories. J Neurosci 34:11355–11365.
- Buzsaki G (2006) Rhythms of the brain. Oxford University Press.
- Buzsáki G (1989) Two-stage model of memory trace formation: a role for "noisy" brain states. Neuroscience 31:551–570.

- Buzsáki G, Anastassiou CA, Koch C (2012) The origin of extracellular fields and currents—EEG, ECoG, LFP and spikes. Nat Rev Neurosci 13:407–420.
- Capra F, Luisi PL (2014) The systems view of life: a unifying vision. Cambridge University Press.
- Carmichael DW, Pinto S, Limousin-Dowsey P, Thobois S, Allen PJ, Lemieux L, Yousry T, Thornton JS (2007) Functional MRI with active, fully implanted, deep brain stimulation systems: safety and experimental confounds. NeuroImage 37:508–517.
- Carmichael DW, Thornton JS, Rodionov R, Thornton R, McEvoy AW, Ordidge RJ, Allen PJ, Lemieux L (2010) Feasibility of simultaneous intracranial EEG-fMRI in humans: a safety study. NeuroImage 49:379–390.
- Chamberlain SR, Müller U, Blackwell AD, Clark L, Robbins TW, Sahakian BJ (2006) Neurochemical modulation of response inhibition and probabilistic learning in humans. Science 311:861–863.
- Christoff K (2012) Undirected thought: neural determinants and correlates. Brain Res 1428:51–59.
- Christoff K, Gordon AM, Smallwood J, Smith R, Schooler JW (2009) Experience sampling during fMRI reveals default network and executive system contributions to mind wandering. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106:8719–8724.
- Christoff K, Gordon AM, Smith R (2011) The role of spontaneous thought in human cognition. In: Vartanian O, Mandel DR, editors. Neuroscience of decision making. New York: Psychology Press. p. 259–284.
- Christoff K, Irving ZC, Fox KCR, Spreng RN, Andrews-Hanna JR (in press) Mind-wandering as spontaneous thought: A dynamic framework. Nat Rev Neurosci.
- Chrousos GP (2009) Stress and disorders of the stress system. Nat Rev Endocrinol 5:374–381.
- Corbo J, Brown J, Moss J (2013) Galantamine-associated nightmares and anxiety. Consultant Pharmacist 28:243–246.
- Crone NE, Sinai A, Korzeniewska A (2006) High-frequency gamma oscillations and human brain mapping with electrocorticography. Prog Brain Res 159:275–295.
- Davidson TJ, Kloosterman F, Wilson MA (2009) Hippocampal replay of extended experience. Neuron 63:497–507.
- Diaz BA, Van Der Sluis S, Moens S, Benjamins JS, Migliorati F, Stoffers D, Den Braber A, Poil S-S, Hardstone R, Van't Ent D (2013) The Amsterdam resting-state questionnaire reveals multiple phenotypes of resting-state cognition. Front Hum Neurosci 7.
- Diba K, Buzsáki G (2007) Forward and reverse hippocampal placecell sequences during ripples. Nat Neurosci 10:1241–1242.
- Dixon ML, Fox KCR, Christoff K (2014) A framework for understanding the relationship between externally and internally directed cognition. Neuropsychologia 62:321–330.
- Domhoff GW, Fox KCR (2015) Dreaming and the default network: a review, synthesis, and counterintuitive research proposal. Conscious Cogn 33:342–353.
- Douglas RJ, Martin KA (2004) Neuronal circuits of the neocortex. Annu Rev Neurosci 27:419–451.
- Duff MC, Kurczek J, Rubin R, Cohen NJ, Tranel D (2013) Hippocampal amnesia disrupts creative thinking. Hippocampus 23:1143–1149.
- DuPre E, Spreng RN (in press) Rumination is a sticky form of spontaneous thought. In: The oxford handbook of spontaneous thought: mind-wandering, creativity, dreaming, and clinical conditions (Fox KCR, Christoff K, eds) New York: Oxford University Press.
- Ehlers A, Hackmann A, Michael T (2004) Intrusive re-experiencing in post-traumatic stress disorder: Phenomenology, theory, and therapy. Mem Cogn 12:403–415.
- Ekstrom AD, Kahana MJ, Caplan JB, Fields TA, Isham EA, Newman EL, Fried I (2003) Cellular networks underlying human spatial navigation. Nature 425:184–188.
- Ellamil M, Dobson C, Beeman M, Christoff K (2012) Evaluative and generative modes of thought during the creative process. NeuroImage 59:1783–1794.

- Ellamil M, Fox KCR, Dixon ML, Pritchard S, Todd RM, Thompson E, Christoff K (2016) Dynamics of neural recruitment surrounding the spontaneous arising of thoughts in experienced mindfulness practitioners. NeuroImage 136:186–196.
- Elul R (1972) The genesis of the EEG. Int Rev Neurobiol 15:227–272.
- Engert V, Smallwood J, Singer T (2014) Mind your thoughts: associations between self-generated thoughts and stressinduced and baseline levels of cortisol and alpha-amylase. Biol Psychol 103:283–291.
- Epel ES, Puterman E, Lin J, Blackburn E, Lazaro A, Mendes WB (2012) Wandering minds and aging cells. Clin Psychol Sci. 2167702612460234.
- Feindel W, Penfield W (1954) Localization of discharge in temporal lobe automatism. AMA Arch Neurol Psychiatry 72:605–630.
- Ferguson SM, Rayport M, Gardner R, Kass W, Weiner H, Reiser MF (1969) Similarities in mental content of psychotic states, spontaneous seizures, dreams, and responses to electrical brain stimulation in patients with temporal lobe epilepsy. Psychosom Med 31:479–498.
- Fish D, Gloor P, Quesney F, Oliver A (1993) Clinical responses to electrical brain stimulation of the temporal and frontal lobes in patients with epilepsy Pathophysiological implications. Brain 116:397–414.
- Fosse MJ, Fosse R, Hobson JA, Stickgold RJ (2003) Dreaming and episodic memory: a functional dissociation? J Cogn Neurosci 15:1–9.
- Foster BL, Kaveh A, Dastjerdi M, Miller KJ, Parvizi J (2013) Human retrosplenial cortex displays transient theta phase locking with medial temporal cortex prior to activation during autobiographical memory retrieval. J Neurosci 33:10439–10446.
- Foster DJ, Wilson MA (2006) Reverse replay of behavioural sequences in hippocampal place cells during the awake state. Nature 440:680–683.
- Fox KCR, Andrews-Hanna JR, Markovic J, Thompson E, Christoff K (in preparation) The wandering heart: a review of the subjective diversity and neural correlates of affect in mind-wandering and related forms of self-generated thought. Emotion.
- Fox KCR, Christoff K (2014) metacognitive facilitation of spontaneous thought processes: when metacognition helps the wandering mind find its way. In: The cognitive neuroscience of metacognition, pp 293–319: Springer.
- Fox KCR, Girn M, Parro CC, Christoff K (in press) Functional neuroimaging of psychedelic experience: an overview of psychological and neural effects and their relevance to research on creativity, daydreaming, and dreaming. In: The Cambridge handbook of the neuroscience of creativity (Jung RE, Vartanian O, eds), Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Fox KCR, Nijeboer S, Solomonova E, Domhoff GW, Christoff K (2013) Dreaming as mind wandering: evidence from functional neuroimaging and first-person content reports. Front Hum Neurosci 7:412.
- Fox KCR, Spreng RN, Ellamil M, Andrews-Hanna JR, Christoff K (2015) The wandering brain: Meta-analysis of functional neuroimaging studies of mind-wandering and related spontaneous thought processes. NeuroImage 111:611–621.
- Fox KCR, Thompson E, Andrews-Hanna JR, Christoff K (2014) Is thinking really aversive? A commentary on Wilson et al'.s "Just think: the challenges of the disengaged mind".. Front Psychol Cogn.
- Frank J (1946) Clinical survey and results of 200 cases of prefrontal leucotomy. Br J Psychiatry 92:497–508.
- Frank J (1950) Some aspects of lobotomy (prefrontal leucotomy) under psychoanalytic scrutiny. Psychiatry.
- Fried I, Rutishauser U, Cerf M, Kreiman G (2014) Single neuron studies of the human brain: probing cognition. MIT Press.
- Gainotti G (2000) What the locus of brain lesion tells us about the nature of the cognitive defect underlying category-specific disorders: a review. Cortex 36:539–559.
- Gelbard-Sagiv H, Mukamel R, Harel M, Malach R, Fried I (2008) Internally generated reactivation of single neurons in human hippocampus during free recall. Science 322:96–101.

- Gloor P (1990) Experiential phenomena of temporal lobe epilepsy: facts and hypotheses. Brain 113:1673–1694.
- Gloor P, Olivier A, Quesney LF, Andermann F, Horowitz S (1982) The role of the limbic system in experiential phenomena of temporal lobe epilepsy. Ann Neurol 12:129–144.
- Gorgolewski KJ, Lurie D, Urchs S, Kipping JA, Craddock RC, Milham MP, Margulies DS, Smallwood J (2014) A correspondence between individual differences in the brain's intrinsic functional architecture and the content and form of self-generated thoughts. PLoS One 9:e97176.
- Gottesmann C (1999) Neurophysiological support of consciousness during waking and sleep. Prog Neurobiol 59:469–508.
- Greenberg R, Pearlman C, Brooks R, Mayer R, Hartmann E (1968) Dreaming and Korsakoff's psychosis. Arch Gen Psychiatry 18:203–209.
- Gupta AS, van der Meer MA, Touretzky DS, Redish AD (2010) Hippocampal replay is not a simple function of experience. Neuron 65:695–705.
- Gusnard DA, Akbudak E, Shulman GL, Raichle ME (2001) Medial prefrontal cortex and self-referential mental activity: relation to a default mode of brain function. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:4259–4264.
- Halgren E, Chauvel P (1992) Experimental phenomena evoked by human brain electrical stimulation. Adv Neurol 63:123–140.
- Halgren E, Walter RD, Cherlow DG, Crandall PH (1978) Mental phenomena evoked by electrical stimulation of the human hippocampal formation and amygdala. Brain 101:83–115.
- Hallett M (2000) Transcranial magnetic stimulation and the human brain. Nature 406:147–150.
- Hassabis D, Kumaran D, Vann SD, Maguire EA (2007) Patients with hippocampal amnesia cannot imagine new experiences. Proc Natl Acad Sci 104:1726–1731.
- Heilman KM, Nadeau SE, Beversdorf DO (2003) Creative innovation: possible brain mechanisms. Neurocase 9:369–379.
- Hobson JA (2009) REM sleep and dreaming: towards a theory of protoconsciousness. Nat Rev Neurosci 10:803–813.
- Hobson JA, Pace-Schott EF, Stickgold R (2000) Dreaming and the brain: Toward a cognitive neuroscience of conscious states. Behav Brain Sci 23:793–842.
- Horowitz MJ, Adams JE, Rutkin BB (1968) Visual imagery on brain stimulation. Arch Gen Psychiatry 19:469–486.
- Hu Y, Chen X, Gu H, Yang Y (2013) Resting-state glutamate and GABA concentrations predict task-induced deactivation in the default mode network. J Neurosci 33:18566–18573.
- lijima Y, Tanno Y (2012) The effect of cognitive load on the temporal focus of mind wandering. Shinrigaku kenkyu 83:232–236.
- Irish M, Piguet O, Hodges JR (2012) Self-projection and the default network in frontotemporal dementia. Nat Rev Neurol 8:152–161.
- Jacobs J, Lega B, Anderson C (2012) Explaining how brain stimulation can evoke memories. J Cogn Neurosci 24:553–563.
- James W (1892) The stream of consciousness. Psychology.
- Jansen KL, Sferios E (2001) Ketamine: dreams and realities: multidisciplinary association for psychedelic studies. Santa Cruz, CA: Multidisciplinary Association for Psychedelic Studies.
- Ji D, Wilson MA (2007) Coordinated memory replay in the visual cortex and hippocampus during sleep. Nat Neurosci 10: 100–107.
- Johansson BB, Grabowski M (1994) Functional recovery after brain infarction: plasticity and neural transplantation. Brain Pathol 4:85–95.
- Jones B (1991) Paradoxical sleep and its chemical/structural substrates in the brain. Neuroscience 40:637–656.
- Jones B (2005) From waking to sleeping: neuronal and chemical substrates. Trends Pharmacol Sci 26:578–586.
- Kahane P, Hoffmann D, Minotti L, Berthoz A (2003) Reappraisal of the human vestibular cortex by cortical electrical stimulation study. Ann Neurol 54:615–624.
- Kam JW, Dao E, Farley J, Fitzpatrick K, Smallwood J, Schooler JW, Handy TC (2011) Slow fluctuations in attentional control of sensory cortex. J Cogn Neurosci 23:460–470.

- Kam JW, Dao E, Stanciulescu M, Tildesley H, Handy TC (2013) Mind wandering and the adaptive control of attentional resources. J Cogn Neurosci 25:952–960.
- Kam JW, Handy TC (2013) The neurocognitive consequences of the wandering mind: a mechanistic account of sensory-motor decoupling. Front Psychol 4.
- Kane MJ, Brown LH, McVay JC, Silvia PJ, Myin-Germeys I, Kwapil TR (2007) For whom the mind wanders, and when: an experience-sampling study of working memory and executive control in daily life. Psychol Sci 18:614–621.
- Killingsworth MA, Gilbert DT (2010) A wandering mind is an unhappy mind. Science 330:932.
- Kitano H (2001) Foundations of systems biology. Cambridge: MIT Press.
- Kleim JA, Jones TA (2008) Principles of experience-dependent neural plasticity: implications for rehabilitation after brain damage. J Speech Lang Hearing Res 51:S225–S239.
- Klein SB, Loftus J, Kihlstrom JF (2002) Memory and temporal experience: the effects of episodic memory loss on an amnesic patient's ability to remember the past and imagine the future. Social Cogn 20:353–379.
- Klinger E (2008) Daydreaming and fantasizing: thought flow and motivation. In: Markman KD et al., editors. Handbook of imagination and mental simulation. New York: Psychology Press. p. 225–239.
- Klinger E, Cox WM (1987) Dimensions of thought flow in everyday life. Imag Cogn Person 7:105–128.
- Knierim JJ (2009) Imagining the possibilities: ripples, routes, and reactivation. Neuron 63:421–423.
- Koenigs M, Tranel D, Damasio AR (2007) The lesion method in cognitive neuroscience. Handbook Psychophysiol:139–158.
- Kounios J, Beeman M (2014) The cognitive neuroscience of insight. Annu Rev Psychol 65:71–93.
- Krystal JH, Tabakoff B (2002) Ethanol abuse, dependence, and withdrawal: neurobiology and clinical implications. In: Davis KL, editor. Neuropsychopharmacology: the fifth generation of progress. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. p. 1425–1443 [chapter 100].
- Kwan D, Carson N, Addis D, Rosenbaum R (2010) Deficits in past remembering extend to future imagining in a case of developmental amnesia. Neuropsychologia 48:3179–3186.
- Laberge SP (2004) Substances that enhance recall and lucidity during dreaming. US Patent 20,040,266,659.
- Lachaux JP, Rudrauf D, Kahane P (2003) Intracranial EEG and human brain mapping. J Physiol-Paris 97:613–628.
- Lee H, Hong S, Seo D, Tae W, Hong S (2000) Mapping of functional organization in human visual cortex electrical cortical stimulation. Neurology 54:849–854.
- Lena I, Parrot S, Deschaux O, Muffat-Joly S, Sauvinet V, Renaud B, Suaud-Chagny MF, Gottesmann C (2005) Variations in extracellular levels of dopamine, noradrenaline, glutamate, and aspartate across the sleep–wake cycle in the medial prefrontal cortex and nucleus accumbens of freely moving rats. J Neurosci Res 81:891–899.
- Li X-G, Somogyi P, Tepper J, Buzsaki G (1992) Axonal and dendritic arborization of an intracellularly labeled chandelier cell in the CA1 region of rat hippocampus. Exp Brain Res 90:519–525.
- Li XG, Somogyi P, Ylinen A, Buzsaki G (1994) The hippocampal CA3 network: an in vivo intracellular labeling study. J Comp Neurol 339:181–208.
- Lin J, Epel E, Blackburn E (2012) Telomeres and lifestyle factors: roles in cellular aging. Mutat Res 730:85–89.
- Lou HC, Luber B, Crupain M, Keenan JP, Nowak M, Kjaer TW, Sackeim HA, Lisanby SH (2004) Parietal cortex and representation of the mental self. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:6827–6832.
- Lou HC, Luber B, Stanford A, Lisanby SH (2010) Self-specific processing in the default network: a single-pulse TMS study. Exp Brain Res 207:27–38.
- Luber B, Lou HC, Keenan JP, Lisanby SH (2012) Self-enhancement processing in the default network: a single-pulse TMS study. Exp Brain Res 223:177–187.

- Luria AR (1976) The working brain: an introduction to neuropsychology. Basic Books.
- Mahl GF, Rothenberg A, Delgado JM, Hamlin H (1964) Psychological responses in the human to intracerebral electrical stimulation. Psychosom Med 26:337–368.
- Maquet P, Ruby P (2004) Insight and the sleep committee. Nature 427:304–305.
- Markram H, Toledo-Rodriguez M, Wang Y, Gupta A, Silberberg G, Wu C (2004) Interneurons of the neocortical inhibitory system. Nat Rev Neurosci 5:793–807.
- Mason MF, Norton MI, Van Horn JD, Wegner DM, Grafton ST, Macrae CN (2007) Wandering minds: the default network and stimulus-independent thought. Science 315:393–395.
- Mathern GW, Miller JW (2013) Outcomes for temporal lobe epilepsy operations may not be equal a call for an RCT of ATL vs SAH. Neurology 80:1630–1631.
- Milner B, Corkin S, Teuber H-L (1968) Further analysis of the hippocampal amnesic syndrome: 14-year follow-up study of HM. Neuropsychologia 6:215–234.
- Mittner M, Boekel W, Tucker AM, Turner BM, Heathcote A, Forstmann BU (2014) When the brain takes a break: a modelbased analysis of mind wandering. J Neurosci 34:16286–16295.
- Morris HH, Luders H, Lesser RP, Dinner DS, Hahn J (1984) Transient neuropsychological abnormalities (including Gerstmann's Syndrome) during cortical stimulation. Neurology 34. 877–877.
- Moscovitch M (1992) Memory and working-with-memory: a component process model based on modules and central systems. J Cogn Neurosci 4:257–267.
- Moskovitz C, Moses H, Klawans HL (1978) Levodopa-induced psychosis: a kindling phenomenon. Am J Psychiatry 135:669–675.
- Mulak A, Kahane P, Hoffmann D, Minotti L, Bonaz B (2008) Brain mapping of digestive sensations elicited by cortical electrical stimulations. Neurogastroenterol Motil 20:588–596.
- Mullan S, Penfield W (1959) Illusions of comparative interpretation and emotion: production by epileptic discharge and by electrical stimulation in the temporal cortex. AMA Arch Neurol Psychiatry 81:269–284.
- Müller N, Knight R (2006) The functional neuroanatomy of working memory: contributions of human brain lesion studies. Neuroscience 139:51–58.
- Nielsen TA, Stenstrom P (2005) What are the memory sources of dreaming? Nature 437:1286–1289.
- Ostrowsky K, Desestret V, Ryvlin P, Coste S, Mauguière F (2002) Direct electrical stimulations of the temporal pole in human. Epileptic Disord 4:S23–S27.
- Pace-Schott EF, Hobson JA (2002) The neurobiology of sleep: genetics, cellular physiology and subcortical networks. Nat Rev Neurosci 3:591–605.
- Parvizi J, Rangarajan V, Shirer WR, Desai N, Greicius MD (2013) The will to persevere induced by electrical stimulation of the human cingulate gyrus. Neuron 80:1359–1367.
- Penfield W (1958) Some mechanisms of consciousness discovered during electrical stimulation of the brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 44:51.
- Penfield W, Boldrey E (1937) Somatic motor and sensory representation in the cerebral cortex of man as studied by electrical stimulation. Brain 60:389–443.
- Penfield W, Perot P (1963) The brain's record of auditory and visual experience A final summary and discussion. Brain 86:595–696.
- Penfield W, Welch K (1951) The supplementary motor area of the cerebral cortex: a clinical and experimental study. AMA Arch Neurol Psychiatry 66:289–317.
- Perry EK, Ashton H, Young AH (2002) Neurochemistry of consciousness: neurotransmitters in mind. John Benjamins Publishing.
- Philippi CL, Tranel D, Duff M, Rudrauf D (2014) Damage to the default mode network disrupts autobiographical memory retrieval. Social Cogn Affect Neurosci. nsu070.
- Piehler R (1950) Ueber das Traumleben Leukotomierter (Vorlaeufige Mitteilung). Nervenarzt 21:517–521.

- Qin Y-L, Mcnaughton BL, Skaggs WE, Barnes CA (1997) Memory reprocessing in corticocortical and hippocampocortical neuronal ensembles. Phil Trans R Soci B Biol Sci 352:1525–1533.
- Race E, Keane MM, Verfaellie M (2011) Medial temporal lobe damage causes deficits in episodic memory and episodic future thinking not attributable to deficits in narrative construction. J Neurosci 31:10262–10269.
- Race E, Keane MM, Verfaellie M (2013) Losing sight of the future: impaired semantic prospection following medial temporal lobe lesions. Hippocampus 23:268–277.
- Raichle ME (2010) Two views of brain function. Trends Cogn Sci 14:180–190.
- Raichle ME, MacLeod AM, Snyder AZ, Powers WJ, Gusnard DA, Shulman GL (2001) A default mode of brain function. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:678–682.
- Robertson IH, Murre JM (1999) Rehabilitation of brain damage: brain plasticity and principles of guided recovery. Psychol Bull 125:544.
- Rolls ET (2000) Hippocampo-cortical and cortico-cortical backprojections. Hippocampus 10:380–388.
- Rosenbaum RS, Gilboa A, Levine B, Winocur G, Moscovitch M (2009) Amnesia as an impairment of detail generation and binding: evidence from personal, fictional, and semantic narratives in KC. Neuropsychologia 47:2181–2187.
- Rubin RD, Watson PD, Duff MC, Cohen NJ (2014) The role of the hippocampus in flexible cognition and social behavior. Front Hum Neurosci 8.
- Ruby FJ, Smallwood J, Engen H, Singer T (2013) How self-generated thought shapes mood—the relation between mind-wandering and mood depends on the socio-temporal content of thoughts. PLoS One 8:e77554.
- Rydstedt LW, Cropley M, Devereux JJ, Michalianou G (2009) The effects of gender, long-term need for recovery and trait inhibitionrumination on morning and evening saliva cortisol secretion. Anxiety Stress Coping 22:465–474.
- Salt T, Wilson D, Prasad S (1988) Antagonism of N-methylaspartate and synaptic responses of neurones in the rat ventrobasal thalamus by ketamine and MK-801. Br J Pharmacol 94:443–448.
- Sayette MA, Reichle ED, Schooler JW (2009) Lost in the sauce the effects of alcohol on mind wandering. Psychol Sci 20:747–752.
- Schacter DL, Addis DR, Buckner RL (2007) Remembering the past to imagine the future: the prospective brain. Nat Rev Neurosci 8:657–661.
- Schacter DL, Addis DR, Hassabis D, Martin VC, Spreng RN, Szpunar KK (2012) The future of memory: remembering, imagining, and the brain. Neuron 76:677–694.
- Schindler R (1953) Das Traumleben der Leukotomierten. Zeitschr Nervenheil 6:330–334.
- Schooler JW, Smallwood J, Christoff K, Handy TC, Reichle ED, Sayette MA (2011) Meta-awareness, perceptual decoupling and the wandering mind. Trends Cogn Sci 15:319–326.
- Schulz R, Woermann FG, Ebner A (2007) When written words become moving pictures: complex visual hallucinations on stimulation of the lateral occipital lobe. Epilepsy Behav 11:147–151.
- Scoville WB, Milner B (1957) Loss of recent memory after bilateral hippocampal lesions. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 20:11.
- Seli P, Risko EF, Smilek D, Schacter DL (2016) Mind-wandering with and without intention. Trends Cogn Sci.
- Selimbeyoglu A, Parvizi J (2010) Electrical stimulation of the human brain: perceptual and behavioral phenomena reported in the old and new literature. Front Hum Neurosci 4.
- Sharf B, Moskovitz C, Lupton M, Klawans H (1978) Dream phenomena induced by chronic levodopa therapy. J Neural Trans 43:143–151.
- Shaw GA, Giambra L (1993) Task-unrelated thoughts of college students diagnosed as hyperactive in childhood. Dev Neuropsychol 9:17–30.
- Silver JA, Hughes JD, Bornstein RA, Beversdorf DQ (2004) Effect of anxiolytics on cognitive flexibility in problem solving. Cogn Behav Neurol 17:93–97.

Simons J, Spiers H (2003) Prefrontal and medial temporal lobe interactions in long-term memory. Nat Rev Neurosci 4:637-648. Singer JL, Antrobus JS (1970) Imaginal process inventory.

- Smallwood J (2013) Distinguishing how from why the mind wanders: a process-occurrence framework for self-generated mental activity. Psychol Bull 139(3):519.
- Smallwood J, Beach E, Schooler JW, Handy TC (2008) Going AWOL in the brain: mind wandering reduces cortical analysis of external events. J Cogn Neurosci 20:458-469.
- Smallwood J, Brown KS, Baird B, Mrazek MD, Franklin MS, Schooler JW (2012) Insulation for daydreams: a role for tonic norepinephrine in the facilitation of internally guided thought. PLoS One 7:e33706.
- Smallwood J, Nind L, O'Connor RC (2009) When is your head at? An exploration of the factors associated with the temporal focus of the wandering mind. Conscious Cogn 18:118-125.
- Smallwood J, Schooler JW (2006) The restless mind. Psychol Bull 132.946-958
- Smallwood J, Schooler JW (2015) The science of mind wandering: empirically navigating the stream of consciousness. Annu rev psychol 66:487-518
- Solms M (1997) The neuropsychology of dreams: a clinicoanatomical study. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.
- Solms M (2000) Dreaming and REM sleep are controlled by different brain mechanisms. Behav Brain Sci 23:843-850.
- Solms M (2002) Dreaming: cholinergic and dopaminergic Neurochemistry of hypotheses. In: consciousness: neurotransmitters in mind, vol. 36 (Perry E et al., eds), pp 123-146 Philadelphia: John Benjamins Publishing Company.
- Song X, Wang X (2012) Mind wandering in Chinese daily lives-an experience sampling study. PLoS One 7:e44423.
- Stawarczyk D, Majerus S, Maj M, Van der Linden M, D'Argembeau A (2011) Mind-wandering: phenomenology and function as assessed with a novel experience sampling method. Acta Psychol (Amst) 136:370-381.

- Teyler TJ, DiScenna P (1985) The role of hippocampus in memory: a hypothesis. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 9:377-389.
- Teyler TJ, DiScenna P (1986) The hippocampal memory indexing theory. Behav Neurosci 100:147.
- Teyler TJ, Rudy JW (2007) The hippocampal indexing theory and episodic memory: updating the index. Hippocampus 17:1158-1169.
- Thomson AM, Bannister AP (2003) Interlaminar connections in the neocortex. Cereb Cortex 13:5-14.
- Torda C (1969) Dreams of subjects with bilateral hippocampal lesions. Acta Psychiatr Scand 45:277-288.
- Tusche A. Smallwood J. Bernhardt BC. Singer T (2014) Classifving the wandering mind: Revealing the affective content of thoughts during task-free rest periods. NeuroImage 97:107-116.
- Vignal J-P, Maillard L, McGonigal A, Chauvel P (2007) The dreamy state: hallucinations of autobiographic memory evoked by temporal lobe stimulations and seizures. Brain 130:88-99.
- Wieser H (1979) Ictal "psychical phenomena" and stereoelectroencephalographic findings. In: EEG and clinical neurophysiology: proceedings of the second European congress FFG and clinical neurophysiology, on Salzburg. Amsterdam: Austria Excerpta Medica. p. 62-76.
- Wilson MA, McNaughton BL (1994) Reactivation of hippocampal ensemble memories during sleep. Science 265:676-679.
- Wittgenstein L (1994) Tractatus logico-philosophicus: Edusp.
- Yeo BT, Krienen FM, Sepulcre J, Sabuncu MR, Lashkari D, Hollinshead M, Roffman JL, Smoller JW, Zöllei L, Polimeni JR, Fischl B, Liu H, Buckner RL (2011) The organization of the human cerebral cortex estimated by intrinsic functional connectivity. J neurophysiol 106(3):1125-1165.
- Yuschak T (2006) Advanced lucid dreaming. The power of supplements.
- Zoccola PM, Dickerson SS, Zaldivar FP (2008) Rumination and cortisol responses to laboratory stressors. Psychosom Med 70:661-667

(Accepted 9 August 2016) (Available online 17 August 2016)